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Abstract

This paper presents and discusses some preliminary findings from a joint 
research project being conducted by the author with Daryl Nation, Monash 
University entitled: An investigation of three technologically different 
forms of dialogic practice in distance education.   This project is funded 
by the Australian Research Commission until the end of 1992.  One of the 
forms of distance education being explored through a case-study approach is 
the use of telematics by teachers to teach students within a cluster of 
rural schools.  The paper focuses principally on secondary school teaching, 
with some attention given to TAFE teaching.

Introduction

We wish to use this paper to report on an aspect of some research in 
progress.  Our purpose is principally two-fold: to uncover some issues 
which are emerging from our initial findings concerning teachers’ use of 
telematics in Victoria; and to publicise the research in order that we may 
establish contact with people who may have similar projects or interests 
who may wish to confer with us here at the conference or subsequently 
through other means.

In order to achieve our purposes we shall do things somewhat 
unconventionally for a research paper.  We have decided to present a 
discussion of our findings at the beginning and then to address the project 
itself and it theoretical and practical contexts at the end.  However, we 
do need to set the scene, especially with those unfamiliar with telematics 
in Victorian schooling.

The context of telematics in Victorian schools

The term ‘telematics’ is used in Victoria to signify the use of 
telecommunications to teach students who are studying at a different school 
from their teacher.  Principally this means the use of microphones and 
loudspeakers connected by telephone line for teachers and students to talk 
and listen to one another during the course of a lesson.  Outside of the 
lessons, and sometimes during them, fax machines are used to submit 
assignments, provide teaching materials, comment on students’ work, obtain 
teachers’ advice etc.  A Macintosh computer is also available, but little 
used, to provide an ‘electronic whiteboard’ connection between the sites.  
A telephone 'bridge' is used to link more than two schools together for 
classes.  Typically, teachers have a group of students at their school and 
others at another two or three sites.



The origin of Victorian schools involvement in telematics was during 1986 
when senior staff in the Loddon-Campaspe Regional Office in Bendigo were 
faced with the problem of sustaining the sort of broader curriculum 
offerings at Years 11 and 12 which the Blackburn Report  was advocating.  
This meant providing a diversity of what are now known as Victorian 
Certificate of Education (VCE) subjects across a region of Victoria which 
has few large population centres and a number of smaller dispersed 
communities scattered over a large area.  By 1987 some staff in the Region 
were investigating the use of telematics in South Australian schools as a 
potential means of linking school sites in their Region to offer an 
appropriate range of subjects to Year 11 and 12 students.  Funding was 
provided through joint State and Australian government funds (under 
Resource Agreement 3) for the first stage of the establishment of 
telematics in the Region.  A cluster of schools in the Mallee area of the 
Region were the first to explore the potential of telematics.

The principal features of the establishment of telematics in Victoria, 
which emerged from this first Regional initiative, are:
• it centres on a community-based approach to its implementation in 
schools;
• schools form themselves into a manageable cluster to share teaching 
resources;
• a small amount of money is provided to a prospective cluster (on receipt 
of a submission) to  review the viability of the cluster and the use of 
telematics;
• clusters have professional development, administrative and teaching 
functions supported by telematics;
• telematics resources are provided to a cluster on the basis of its stated 
needs and intentions;
• the implementation of telematics in schools is supported both centrally 
and regionally by a Telematics Support Network which is based in Bendigo 
(n.b. not in Melbourne).

On hearing of the Mallee cluster of schools telematics project, schools in 
East Gippsland lobbied for their own cluster to be the next to be 
established.  It is this cluster of schools— at Cann River,  Mallacoota, 
Orbost and Swifts Creek—which forms the basis of our case-study.    

The research project

The entire research project we are engaged in is funded by the Australian 
Research Council and the aspect we will report on here represents one part 
of that project. 
We selected the East Gippsland cluster because it represents a good example 
of schools and their communities grappling with economic and social 
restructuring issues in their timber, mining, fishing, market gardening, 
pastoral and tourism industries.  They are also confronting the broader 



educational issues surrounding increasing school retention rates, the 
provision of the VCE and the pressures from State and Federal bureaucracies 
and ideologues for ‘efficiency and effectiveness’.  The physical geography 
of the region provides an impressive landscape for the human geographer to 
explore the settlement patterns and community boundaries.  The presence of 
mountain country, long and steep river valleys, a wide coastal plain and an 
extensive coastline has influenced the development and locations of 
setttlements and the communications between them.  Each school is between 
one and three hours drive to its nearest cluster member and the furthest 
two schools are about five hours drive from each other.  In thse 
circumstances, shared campus teaching is not viable unless by some forms of 
telematics.

We adopted a case-study approach to the research.  This involved the 
collection and analysis of documents, interviews with teachers, students, 
principals, policymakers, support staff etc, observation of telematics 
classes etc.  At present we are still collecting data and the findings 
presented here represent very preliminary analyses of the interviews 
completed to date with teachers.  Currently, these teacher interviews 
number over twenty which represents the majority of the teachers at each 
school who are teaching or have taught using telematics.

Emerging issues from teachers’ experiences of telematics

Telematics as second best

When small rural schools confront the problem of maintaining a viable range 
of VCE subjects for their students there is a range of matters which come 
to the fore.  These include: maintaining a core of popular and/or ‘basic’ 
subjects which are offered by the school;  offering sufficient subjects so 
that there is a genuine choice for students which reflects both their 
interests and their post-school aspirations; and sustaining VCE subjects 
which reflect the teachers’ capacities and interests.  Principals 

(especially) and teachers reecgnise that an important part of their service 
to the community (and it should be emphasised that in rural communities 
‘their’ school is an important focus of concern and debate) is the VCE 
curriculum they can offer.  If parents see this service as less than 
satisfactory they look to sending their children to boarding schools or to 
board with friends and relatives during the school week in order to attend 
town schools elsewhere.  For a small rural school each student lost is 
another step towards the removal of a VCE subject offering as the numbers 
decline.

In the East Gippsland cluster of schools there was a strongly held view 
that maintaining a viable VCE curriculum was difficult when the 
aforementioned matters were all taken in to consideration.  Prior to 
tlelamtcs, the next best option a school could offer was to arrnage for 



enrolment through the Correspondence School in Melbourne.  This was seen as 
a very poor option becuase, in effect, the students were removed from the 
school for those subjects, although there was usually some form of formal 
and informal support to the students from the staff.  The arrival of 
telematics relegated the ‘Corro School’ to the third and last option as the 
schools, collectively, could offer the subjects themselves.  There was a 
unanimous view amongst the teachers that telematics was second best, but 
that correspondence study was worse both pedagogically and strategically 
for their school.

The advantage of telematics was seen to be that it could extend catchment 
area for students to the whole cluster so that the threshold of student 
numbers could be met or exceeded.  This maintained or extended the range of 
subjects offered to the students and helped a few teachers sustain their 
Year 11 teaching interests.  Telematics was used in the cluster for four 
Year 11 subjects (accounting, psychology, human development and society and 
???DARYL -can you recall if this number is correct and what the missing 
subject is, I can't decipher it on the timetable) group 1 & 2 VCE 
subjects).  However, with students completing Year 11 in the telematically 
taught subjects there was always the possibilty that Year 12 (groups 3 & 4 
VCE) would be possible.  Some principals argued that by sustaining a wider 
range of subjects at Year 11 and 12 through telematics then this would 
enhance the attraction of their schools to teachers who might be reluctant 
to move to schools without this range of teaching being available.  
Telematics might be second best, but it was seen as having significant 
strategic and curricular benefits.

Planning, preparation and administration

All teachers expressed the view that the planning and preparation required 
for teaching by telematics was both more demanding and more essential than 
that required for equivalent classroom teaching.  It was argued that the 
time expended on telematics preparation was about double that spent on 
classroom teaching and that the nature of the technologies they were using 
was such that insufficient preparation would mean that the lesson would 
fail.  There was also the problem of orgainsing studnets at the remote 
locations.  Much of this organistaion depended on each remote school's 
approach to the coordination of telematics.  Usually there was a teacher at 
each who coordinated the telematics activities (not just classes but the 
professional development, administrative and other uses).  A teacher who 
had a problem or request concerning telematics coudl then contact this 
person to arrneg for the matter to be dealt with.  However, on matters of 
curriculum it was often inappropriate to deal with the telematcis 
coordinator becuase the matter was more poperly withnin the purview of the 
remote school's head of the particular subject or the VCE coordinator.   
However, these people may not be involved in telematcs teaching and were 
sometimes reluctant or slow to respond to the teacher’s request.  The 
inability of the teacher to deal with it themself or to deal directly with 
a colleague was sometimes a source of strain for some teachers.



One aspect of the planning and preparation which most teachers avoided was 

the use of the Macintosh computer for the transfer and development of 
written and graphical material.  Most teachers felt incapable of using the 
software or of using it efficiently for their purposes.  It was also said 
that the amount of preparation time to develop the material for the 
Macintosh was more than they could afford to spend.  However, the few 
teachers who did use it found that this form of interactive electronic 
blackboard was really valuable and that once the preparation was done it 
could be used several times.

Most teachers seemed to structure their lessons around the set texts for 
their VCE subject so that the students could follow the lesson by following 
their own text.  In effect, they used a pre-prepared print technology 
rather than a self-prepared computer technology to structure their lessons.  
Sometimes, supplementary material in the form of worksheets or exercises 
were faxed before the lesson and then used during the telematics class as a 
basis for learning.

The lessons were commonly didactive and interrogative.  The didacticism 
appeared to be encouraged by the technologies, or certainly from the 
teachers’ understanding of the technologies’ educational qualities.  
Confronted by a microphone and the knowledge that there were remote 
students listening at the end of the line, the teachers felt a need to fill 
the silence.  Therefore, they often adopted a teacher-centred approach to 
their classes where they talked/taught around a topic from the set text.  
Interrogation was used to monitor the students’ understanding of the 
material and also, to verify they were ‘there’.  The lack of visual contact 
is an important difference between the telematics and classroom 
technologies for the teachers.  The subtle reading of students’ facial 
expressions and posture is a vital aspect of classroom teaching which is 
absent in telematics.  The use of interrogation is an attempt to use the 
aural component of the media to this effect however, at this stage, as the 
teachers begin to explore the technology it seems that they are reverting 
to a telematics version of ‘chalk and talk’ pedagogies.

Discipline and authority

A feature of the physical absence of most of the students from the teacher 
(all telematics classes do have local students with the teacher in the 
lesson) is the difficulty the teachers have in maintaining their control 
and discipline in the classes.  As the numbers are usually small (6-9) and 
typically the largest single group is with the teacher, then the problem at 
this stage is not very great.  However, teachers have experienced 
‘difficult’ students who use the technology to their advantage.  There were 
reports of students turning their microphones off and not participating, 
thus leaving the teacher unaware of whether this was due to a technical 
fault or not.  Similarly, by such students making noises or comments into 



their microphone to disrupt the class, it was often difficult  for the 
teacher to know which school the noises came from, let alone from which 
student.  There were incidences of students arguing with the teacher and 
then walking out of the class with the last thing the teacher hears from 
the loudspeaker being the banging of the telematics room door as it closes.  
Such incidences are then quite problematic for teachers.  Their dilemma is 
whether to stop the lesson and use another phone line to call the remote 
school to advise what has happened or to continue the lesson and hope that 
nothing more serious has occurred in the meantime.

It is seen by the teachers to be much more difficult to keep remote 
students on schedule with their studies.  This is both important for the 
student, and vital for the telematics classes in their typical didactic 
form.  Although the teachers do arrange for all the students to meet 
together with them at one of the schools early in the year, this is seen to 
be insignificant for the maintenance of some authority over the students to 
keep them on task with their work.  There was a very strong view that 
students who were self-motivated in their studies could benefit 
significantly from the structure and pace of telematics classes, however, 
those who required monitoring and personal encouragement from their 

teachers often struggled to keep up with their work.  If they fell behind, 
the teacher was then presented with the dilemma of how to sustain their 
planned lessons with the students at different stages of the course.  

The view was emerging from the teachers that matters surrounding discipline 
and authority were going to be important for the schools to resolve if 
telematics was to be extended further.  This would be especially the case 
if telematics are used for the teaching of younger students in the schools, 
such as for teaching languages other than English (LOTE).  It is difficult 
to see how teachers’ legal responsibilities for the care and welfare of the 
remote students can be ‘transmitted’ by telematics. 

Technical failures and quality

Our observations of classes and interviews with the teachers confirmed that 
although the telematics equipment is adequate for its purposes, it is not 
without its weaknesses and failures.  The schools generally had rather 
basic small rooms set aside for the purpose.  One such telematics room was 
described by teachers as a converted broom-cupboard.  Likewise the 
equipment is generally rather dated and of cheaper quality.  Taken together 
these material features create the impression of telematics being a second-
best education.  The sound quality is usually audible, especially when the 
teachers are speaking becuase they are both used to projecting their voices 
and also are very aware of the need to speak to the microphone.  However, 
students’ voices are often difficult to hear because they usually speak 



softly and, especially in the case of the students at the same school as 
the teacher, they tend to talk to the teacher rather than to the 
microphone.  

The telecommunications bridge is based at one of the schools (Orbost Daryl, 
OK)  and the usual procedure is for each of the participating schools (that 
is the teacher or students) to phone in to the bridge.  The reliability and 
quality of the telephone connections and the bridge is variable.  It is not 
uncommon for the connections to fail during a lesson this requiring each 
school to re-connect through the bridge.  If one or more of the lines is of 
poor or of intermittent performance during the lesson then this not only 
affects the students (and the teacher if it is their line) at that school 
but also the all the schools whenever they endeavour to hear a contribution 
from  that school.

When technical diffculties are experienced the teachers seem to adapt to 
the circumstances as best they can in much the same way as they do when 
interruptions occur using classroom technology.  However, we formed the 
impression that teachers were adapting to the technical limitations and 
difficulties in order to give the students and themselves the chance to 
teach and learn about their subject area.  It is doubtful whether they 
would endure the current circumstances of telematics if they had to 
complete most of their teaching by telematics.

Changing workpractices

In the previous sections we have alluded to aspects of the teachers’ work 
being affected by telematics.  Matters such as discipline, planning, 
preparation and dealing with the physical and technical features of 
telematics all have left their imprint on the workpractices of the 
teachers.  There was often a call for professional development in the use 
and understanding of telematics technologies so that they could be better 
able to cope with changing circumstances of their work.

The clustering of schools together in order to enable them to use 
telematics to teach students from the particpating schools has deeper 
effects on the schools, teachers, students and the curriculum than one 
would first imagine.  Schools, especially in rural areas where they are the 
community’s school develop their own culture which addresses the personal, 
social and educational needs and characteristics of the schools.  Basic 
matters such as school timetables are finetuned to match bus routes and 
schedules which mesh with other users’ needs.  Curriculum activities, 
sports days, professional development days, etc are geared to the 

circumstances and resources of local communities.  The approaches to school 
discipline, pedagogy, school organisation etc, reflect the principals’ 
teachers’ and parents’ educational interests and ideologies.  In order to 
use telematics in their educational provision, a cluster of schools needs 
to negotiate away or around some of the individual schools’ approaches and 



organisation.

Matters such as timetables can present significant difficulties, not only 
are lessons at schools often of a different length, but also they occur a 
different times of the day.  It should be recognised that almost invariably 
schools follow a timetable which is timed and implemented to the minute.  
This can mean that teachers who use telematics have to be prepared to shift 
their times to suit the telemaics timetable, and teachers who do not use 
telematics have to adjust to students who participate in telematics lessons 
occasionally leaving their lessons early or arriving late.  Such problems 
were usually coped with in the East Gippsland cluster without too much 
dirsuption, but one can see that with any extension of telematics teaching 
the issue of common timetables across schools could be an important and 
difficult one to resolve.

Teachers are used to exercising a fair degree of professional judgment over 
the curriculum they teach in their subject areas.  Usually this is 
negotiated at a departmental level in the school so that, for example, the 
Year Seven social studies or physical education course are ones which 
reflect the students’ needs and interests, teachers’ interests and skills, 
the schools curriculum plans, and community circumstances and resources.  
The implication of clustering several schools together for the provision of 
telematics at Year 11 or 12 does not have very profound implications on 
teachers professional work in curriulum development and implementation, 
because of the centralised nature and assessment moderation concerned with 
the VCE.  However, one can see more profound implications if telematics is 
used more widely in teaching students in a cluster of schools. 

Boundaries and space: the regional school and classroom

The school communities and especially the principals and teachers, were 
using these forms of educational technology to construct a regional 
classroom which could aggregate the students dispersed across the clusters 
region into one viable class.  

Theoretical and practical background to the research project

The joint chief investigators have been involved with research and 
theoretical development in distance education since the early 1980s.  The 
concept 'dialogue' has become progressively more central to this 
theoretical and research work, and the proposed research has as one of its 
aims the further development of this conceptual work for theories of 
distance education.  Their earlier work stemmed from practical engagement 
in distance education as teachers in sociology courses  (Evans, 1984; 
Nation, 1985, 1987a, 1987b).  One study explored the effectiveness of using 
audio cassettes to convey a tutor's responses to assignments to students 
studying at a distance.  Another undertook a comprehensive evaluation of a 
series of strategies which were designed to encourage communication between 



students and tutors especially via the telephone.  These studies were based 
upon theoretical and methodological approaches from sociology, with an 
emphasis upon a critical addition to the 'new sociology of education' 
following Giddens.

In 1987 the chief investigators outlined their theoretical and 
methodological views in international contexts and mounted a critique of 
the dominant paradigm in distance education theory and research which they 
refer to as 'instructional industrialism'  (Evans and Nation, 1987b).  This  
became the foundation for two more comprehensive discussions  (Evans and 
Nation, 1989b, 1989d).  Two of the aims of the project include the 

extension of this work, both through theoretical writing and practical 
work, especially through the development of guidelines for distance 
educators.

The chief investigators' approach criticises adherents to instructional 
industrialism for: their reliance upon learning theories derived from 
behavioural psychology, which assume that students studying at a distance 
are best served by programmed learning texts; their acceptance that many of 
the communication requirements of teachers and students in distance 
education can be provided by simply and uncritically adopting new 
technologies, especially expensive 'high-technologies' and their insistence 
that distance education is most effectively carried out in large 
'industrial' organisations which can exercise economies of scale.  This 
approach builds upon and extends others which have been critical of 
instructional industrialism within distance education and, they argue, it 
is the concept of dialogue which should become central in theoretical and 
methodological efforts to construct an alternative.  

The chief investigators contend that, 'Dialogue has three related meanings: 
it is synonymous with conversation or communication; it describes written 
forms of conversation, such as parts in a play or the speech of characters 
in a novel; and it describes a process in which representatives of interest 
groups exchange ideas (Evans and Nation, 1989b: 37).

Each of these meanings is relevant to this project  because dialogue can be 
used as a general descriptor of the communications which take place between 
teachers and students in the field; and such communications will form part 
of the research.  However, dialogue also involves the idea that humans in 
communication are engaged actively in the making and exchange of meanings, 
thus, it is not merely about the transmission of messages, which are often 
seen as technological problems in distance education.  The chief 
investigators refute approaches to distance education which begin and end 
with 'technical solutions' to the problems relating to teacher-student 
interaction and have drawn attention to research and theory, from hitherto 
neglected sources, which have considerable potential for improving 
practice, research and theory in distance education (Evans and Nation, 
1989b, 1989d).  



The three theorists whose work has been most influential in the development 
of these ideas are Harris (1987; 1991), Esland (1971) and Giddens (1984; 
1987).  Harris's work provides a substantial basis for the critique of the 
application of programmed learning in distance education.  In particular, 
it represents a critical case study of the Open University (UK) and 
demonstrates the ways in which institutional and bureaucratic processes 
shape and control, amongst other things, the form and nature of dialogue 
engaged by Open University students.  Esland's work has assisted the chief 
investigators' search for theoretical foundations for understanding the 
nature of dialogue in distance education.
Esland investigated the introduction of integrated studies into secondary 
schools and developed a model which distinguishes between two differing 
approaches to teaching and learning- the 'behaviourist/psychometric' and 
the 'cognitivist/epistemological'.  The former conceives of good teachers 
as those who organise knowledge into carefully constructed steps  through 
which 'passive' learners are conducted.  While the latter proceeds from the 
basis that learners are 'active' meaning-makers and that teachers should 
organise knowledge so that their students can actively make connections 
from previous experience. 
 
Following Esland's terms, the division in distance education between the 
'traditional' educational technologists and the advocates of dialogue, can 
be seen as the former being  proponents of a behaviourist-based position 
and the latter as more consistent with a cognitive/epistemological 
approach.  The chief investigators have argued (Evans and Nation, 1987b) 
that  while the 'traditional' educational technologists have been driven by 
a close critical attention to research and theory, many who plead for 
dialogue rest their case on common sense and, particularly, upon uncritical 

assumptions about the potential for dialogue in the conventional classroom.  
This research project aims to help redress this imbalance and provide some 
significant research into dialogue in distance education.   Especially it 
is intended to assist distance teachers - and,thereby, their students - to 
design and implement their teaching strategies in ways which can foster 
dialogue through the appropriate and efficient use of technology.
 
The theoretical work by the sociologist Giddens is of importance when 
applied to the conceptualisation of dialogue in distance education distance 
education (Giddens, 1984, 1987).  He regards humans' meaning-making 
capacities as a fundamental fact and contends that any adequate theory of 
human social behaviour must incorporate such an understanding.  Giddens 
uses the concept of human agency in this regard. He also sees power as of 
basic importance in human social life and he argues that all humans are 
potentially powerful, but those who can obtain a larger share of physical 
and intellectual resources become relatively more powerful.  The cliche 
'knowledge is power' can be argued as central to his theory, which has 
relevance  in the quest for dialogue in distance education.  It can be  
seen that the power relations embedded in the teacher (course team) - 



student relationship are shaped, not only by the prevailing social 
relations, but also by the distance education media employed.  The project 
will need to include these elements within the design and analysis of the 
research.

While the approach advocated by the chief investigators is not yet the 
dominant paradigm in research, theory and practice in distance education it 
is becoming much more influential (Morgan, 1990).   Part of the 
significance of this project rests on the importance of pushing further 
this Australian contribution to the theoretical and practical development 
of distance education internationally.

In any research stemming from the previously outlined theoretical positions 
it is essential to recognise that  the successful enactment of dialogue in 
distance education rests not with matters of technique and media selection 
over assessment, course design and delivery, but rather it rests on the 
philosophical and ideological underpinnings of the distance education 
practices, which in turn inform the decisions about techniques and 
technology.  Much of this philosophy and ideology  recognises student 
autonomy as a necessary concomitant to dialogue.  This represents a 
significant tension in distance education because the course design, 
development and implementation process usually takes place before students 
or potential students become involved.  Within a dialogic approach it is 
necessary that students are understood as the key agents in their own 
learning and that both individually and collectively they can (and often 
do, in spite of their closed course materials) shape their own learning, 
not just in the ways they learn, but also what they learn.  Thus, dialogue 
can be seen as not just between teachers and students, but also between 
students themselves (study groups, tutorial groups, self-help networks 
etc.) and between them and those in the social contexts within which they 
live and work.  In this respect, dialogue may be encouraged through the 
course materials by providing the students with knowledge, skills, ideas 
and values which are relevant to their needs and interests, and which they 
can use actively to understand, manage and change their social worlds 
through dialogue with their fellows.  Therefore, increasingly distance 
education is seen as a way of provoking dialogue throughout the experiences 
of students (and teachers), not merely through technical means or through 
face to face interaction.  An important feature of the research proposal is 
to investigate the extent to which the participants in each of the distance 
education practices are able to share in and learn through the dialogic 
learning experiences they engage.  

It is important to research the power relationships in distance education 
practices, especially in terms of the relative absence of student power and 
autonomy embedded in instructional industrialism.  The creation of dialogic 
practices in distance education are usually founded on the recognition of 
the contradictions between many past and present practices and those 

enabling dialogue.  For example, the development and mass distribution of 



'closed' course materials which assume all relevant  (i.e. examinable, 
assessable) knowledge passes from the distance teacher or course team to 
the students means that those students have little control over their own 
learning and that the curriculum remains a fixed entity.   Any dialogue 
which exists in such courses occurs in spite of them and is usually the 
result of the students themselves and/or those distance teachers who 
mediate between the materials and the students, such as, tutors or 
assessors.  This is clearly the case in many Open University courses where 
the tutors are the students' mediating authority between the centrally 
produced materials and their own assessed learning.  In some respects, it 
may have been worthwhile to compare and contrast traditional practices with 
dialogic forms, but it seems more significant in the proposed project to 
concentrate on the dialogic forms in order to understand them better.

In addition, in recent years some important  research has been done in 
traditional distance education which helps explain the ways in which 
students learn at a distance and how they make sense of their experiences 
as students.  The work of the Study Methods Group at the Open University 
(UK) has been very influential and has led to the developments of 
approaches to distance teaching which foster dialogue within particular 
Open University courses.  In addition, this group has contributed to 
theoretical development about learning at a distance, especially by their 
critical focus upon students.   Their research and writing clearly shows 
the power of student agency in the shaping of learning and provides an 
insight into the relationships between this and the prevailing structural 
conditions.  This leads them to emphasise 'the world of the learner', both 
in terms of the changing complexity of social and educational contexts and 
in relation to the personal orientations of the students (Gibbs, Morgan and 
Taylor, 1984).

There is some evidence which suggests that some students on courses which 
attempt to foster dialogue use their previous learning strategies to 
counter the intent of the distance teachers (Evans, 1987a).  Fitzclarence 
and Kemmis (1989) have discussed this work in a postgraduate course which 
attempts to create a 'critical community of scholars at a distance' through 
a variety of dialogic approaches.  They show how students with previous 
experience in 'traditional' ( face to face) higher education, bring to 
their contemporary studies expectations which can mitigate against 
dialogue.   Fitzclarence and Kemmis establish that by encouraging and 
providing methods which foster dialogue, by building these into the 
foundations of the course, and especially its assessment methods, it is 
possible to provide students with very creative intellectual challenges. 
They also show that these tasks are essentially problematic because they 
engage various contradictions within interlocking social and educational 
contexts; particularly when they, as assessors, have powerful control over 
the students work in the course.  Perhaps one of the most crucial findings, 
is that however distance teachers 'package' course materials, students are 
driven for a variety of reasons to devise their own ways around and through 
the materials.  It is this capacity for human agency which is built upon, 
rather than ignored or controlled, in dialogic distance education 



practices.  Therefore, a crucial aspect of the research will be to document 
the students' engagements and actions within the dialogic forms and 
contexts of distance education investigated.
               
The previous discussion outlines the relative significance of the proposed 
research internationally and nationally by locating it within previous work 
of the chief investigators which addresses theoretical, research and 
practical issues concerning dialogue in distance education.  The proposed 
research will use this foundation of previous work to study examples of 
dialogic practices in distance education.  The practices will be chosen to 
reflect a range of forms and contexts of Australian distance education.  
The outcomes of the research are intended to make a significant 
contribution to the theory and practice of distance education, and also to 
the people involved in the case-studies themselves.  In addition, the 
outcomes can be expected to have a direct impact on the Graduate Diploma 

and Master of Distance Education courses jointly developed and taught by 
Deakin University and the University of South Australia.

 The project is entitled: An investigation of three technologically 
different forms of dialogic practice in distance education .  It is 
principally concerned with the ways people in different educational 
contexts identify and use educational technologies to facilitate their 
teaching.  We are particularly concerned with approaches to the use of 
technology which involve mediating dialogue in learning.  The project is 
also concerned with the processes of educational innovation, change and 
reform.

The study of school-based telematics establishment and use on which this 
paper is based is one of three case-studies in the research—the other two 
concern the work-based teaching of articulated TAFE and university courses, 
and the professional development of medical practitioners through print and 
audio-based distance education and compuuter-mediated communications.

Apart from the authors, Karen Tregenza and Kath Williams are engaged in 
research on the proejct.  In particular, Kath Williams has contributed to 
the work on the school telematics case-study. 

In effect
Understanding the effects of telematics on teachers cannot be separated 
from the interrelated matters such as sustaining viable offerings for VCE 
students, clustering schools for the pov
earch and theoretical development in distance education since the early 
1980s. Theconcept dialogueˇ
ˇ 
for the provision of educational resources and the consequential 
(potential?) effects on the staffing of rural schools
ffects on the staffing of  (especially smaller rural schools).  We 
uncovered examples of teachers being informally pressured in to offering 



subjects by telematics because of 
s being informally pressured to offer
bjects by telematics because other schools in the cluster had students who 
wished to complete the subject but had no teacher.  
an examplea 
One implication is that some teachers in school clusters may be placed at a 
school on the basis that they teach their subject across their cluster.  In 
this context, teaching by telematics (and/or travelling).
context, teaching by telematics, presumably, would become an integral part 
of the teachers’ workpractices
 and managing the necessary inter-school relationsse.  
At this stage, such a scenario is only Nˇˇˇˇˇ

to be considered for its potential management, school council, union and 
professional implications
.
Their work can be seen as partly involved with embarking on an educational 
innovation using co
mmunication technologies in order to foster and sustain dialogue between 
students and their teachers in a ‘regional classroom’.
hers, were using these forms of’
ts and their teachers acrosss  UnderInnovation in educational settings
   has emerged to be an important element of ou
r research alongside our original concerns with educational technology and 
dialogue.
ogressively more central to ourcurent
Oudio cassettes to convey a tutor’sIn 1987 we outlinedwe described
 1989d).  The present research and some current writing extendscal writing 
and practical work (Evans & Nation, 1992
a, 1992bOurnologies, especially expensive ‘high-technologies’fectively 
carried out in large ‘industrial’
three )
In 1992, t.For 1993, it is possible that bothandsubjects will be offered 

(some Year 12 subjects wer
e offered in 1991) 11 and 12 through telematics then position
pon a critical addition to the sociology of education as ‘instructional 
industrialism’  (Evans &)
Evans & NationWe contend that, ‘’ (Evans &Weation which begin and end with 
‘technical solutions’Evans & NationEvans & Nation
, 1992a, 1992bThe three case-studies we are conducting in our research are 
designed to explore the relationships between the 
technical solutions to educational problems
implementation of 

concerning distance education and the contexts and consequences which 
obtain.d Giddens (1984; 1987).  Harris’en University students.  Esland’the 
   to teaching and learning—the ‘viourist/psychometric’ and the 
‘cognitivist/epistemological’nstructed steps  through which ‘passive’om the 



basis that learners are ‘active’Following Esland’
 Contemporary constuctivist theories 
r
tivist theory makes a further contribution in this regard.ans’ely more 
powerful.  The cliche ‘knowledge is power’ance education media employed. 

ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ(In moving educational technology to the centre of our 
understanding of open and distance education we regard educational 
technology not simply as sets of machines or peripheral processes, but as a 
fundamental aspect of the education process.  Education is at the basis of 
human and social development.  Since the evolution of the human species its 
members have learned about the physical, human and spiritual worlds which 
surround them; they have also played their parts in creating, recreating, 
damaging and destroying those worlds.  Human cultures are built on the 
gradual and selective accumulation of knowledge as each generation 
communicates with its members and offspring.  Education represents 
systematic procedures for teaching and learning aspects of the culture 
developed by present and preceding generations.  Therefore, it is possible 
through historical and other analyses to trace the antecedent knowledges 
which constitute elements of contemporary cultures. It is also possible to 
uncover the pedagogies and technologies used throughout educational 
history.

It is important that we recognise that pedagogy and technology are—and have 
always been—fundamental and inseparable elements of education.  Too often 
it seems, especially with the advent of the ‘new’ communications 
technologies, people understand technology as if it is a recent addition to 
education and/or separate from it.  It is true that some technologies are 
constructed outside of education and then are adapted and incorporated into 
its fabric later, however, technologies of different kinds have informed 
and/or been produced by the pedagogies obtaining in particular educational 
contexts.

Educational technologies are not simply the tools of educators—although 
this is a popular misconception, rather they are the knowledge, values and 
practices which constitute the development and use of those tools.  Wajcman 
explains this in terms of technology more generally:

tematized and taught, as in the various disciplines of engineering.

Few authors would be content with this definition of technology as a form 
of knowledge.  ‘Technology’ also refers to what people do as well as what 
they know.  An object such as a car or a vacuum cleaner is a technology, 
rather than an arbitrary lump of matter, because it forms part of a set of 
human activities.  A computer without programs and programmers is simply a 
useless collection of bits of metal, plastic and silicon (1991, pp. 14-15).

A piece of chalk and a blackboard, or even a stick and a patch of sandy 
ground are educational technologies in the hands of ‘educators’.  Such 
educators may be primary school teachers, army instructors, tribal elders 



or outdoor educators using their tools to communicate an aspect of their 

culture to the learners.  Likewise, videoconferencing equipment or personal 
computers can be used as educational technologies by educators who know how 
to employ them for pedagogical purposes. Technologies are so fundamental to 
education that it is difficult to imagine educational contexts devoid of 
them.  Certainly, any such contexts would need to be beyond forms of 
architecture, furniture and other physical products of human endeavour.

This understanding of educational technology does not in accord with that 
used by many colleagues who are known as ‘educational technologists’.  
Their approach concentrates on the technical use of electronic and audio-
visual media and eschews considerations of the broader social and political 
contexts of their work.  However, it is vital that such broader contextual 
factors are taken into account when shaping  educational reforms—reforms 
which inevitably are imbued with educational technology.  Ironically, 
understanding open and distance education as technological processes will 
be anathema to others of our colleagues who prefer to keep educational 
technology and technologists at arms’ length.  Some years ago we would have 
agreed with them, however, by understanding educational technology as a 
fundamental aspect of all teaching and learning: all educators are 
educational technologists!

This project is conncerned with centring
in understanding the practice of .  W
This project is conour of  Our research uses a case-study approach to 
uncover 
 these aspects of the three selected cases of the use of educational 
technologies in forms of distance education.
to always arable elements of education.  I that ew’ communications 
technologiesS,
 withir pupiltelematics equipmentteache
 (Hamilton, 1990)
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